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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of July 27, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 8:40 p.m. 
ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of May 11, 2006


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the May 11 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 2 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter and Chairman Jameel abstaining).


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of May 25, 2006 Special Meeting


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the May 25 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).


3.
Approval of Draft Minutes of May 25, 2006


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the May 25 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Commissioner Jameel acknowledged receipt of an email from Susan Moreau regarding 8 Thomas Avenue, and letters from Theodore Sailor and John Quilter regarding 529 Visitacion Avenue.


At 8:45 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Jameel reconvened the meeting at 8:50 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:   8 Thomas Avenue; Variance V-1-06, Variance to exceed the 25% lot coverage limit; to amend Variance V-4-05-A conditions of approval regarding north side setback, chimney height, and garage height; and to exclude breezeway from floor area calculation; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Jeffrey Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune said that in response to the 13 ⅔-foot height limit imposed by the Planning Commission on this ridgeline site in February, the applicant revised the design and now proposes a single-story house with an interior courtyard and a partial basement excavated approximately 10 feet into the eastern slope.  He noted these changes necessitate new variances and changes to previous conditions of approval.  


First, Senior Planner Tune noted, the applicant is requesting a lot coverage variance to exceed the lot coverage limit by approximately 600 square feet and to maintain the originally proposed floor area.  Senior Planner Tune advised that because of the site’s unusual location on a ridgeline and its substandard lot size, staff recommends approving this variance, subject to the condition that the house plans be revised so as not to exceed the maximum 5,500-square-foot floor area allowed in the R-BA District.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant also requests deletion of the previous variance’s requirement that the building footprint be relocated 10 feet away from the north property line.  Instead, the applicant plans to rotate the house about half that far and flip the location of the garage from the south side to the north.  Senior Planner Tune noted these changes will reduce the impact of the house on public views, but staff feels the site plan could be revised further to comply with the intent of the original variance.  Accordingly, staff recommends imposing of condition of approval on the current variance to eliminate the third bathroom and reconfigure the master bedroom and laundry to align with the garage so the house could be rotated to maintain the required 10-foot north side setback.


Senior Planner Tune noted the applicant requests that the chimney be allowed to exceed the 13 ⅔-foot height limit by the same 4 feet that the zoning ordinance would otherwise allow chimneys to exceed the standard height limit.  He recommended approval of this change, subject to the requirement that the chimney not exceed the approximately 15.3-foot height currently proposed, and that it be no more than 3 feet wide.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the applicant also requests a change in a previous variance condition measuring the garage roof from the garage floor.  He observed that the proposed height is below the maximum elevation set by the Commission, so this should not be an issue.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is proposing a breezeway to connect the interior courtyard to the rear yard.  Because this area will have a dirt floor and will only be enclosed at one end by a gate, the applicant requests that this 379 square feet of area not be included in the floor area ratio.  The applicant indicated the design of the rest of the house will be revised to comply with the 5,500-square-foot limit.  Senior Planner Tune noted the breezeway appears to have 6 feet of headroom, the minimum standard for floor area, so staff recommends that it be included in the floor area ratio calculation.  He said this means the floor area will have to be reduced by 505 square feet of floor area to comply with the limit.


Senior Planner Tune recommended approval of the variance to the lot coverage requirement and changes to the previous conditions regarding the height of the chimney and garage.


Commissioner Hunter asked how the proposed house size compares with others approved in Brisbane.  Senior Planner Tune said he thought this application would be the largest home in Brisbane.  He recalled one house that approached 5,000 square feet, but noted most of the houses at Landmark at the Ridge, for example, are in the 4,000 to 5,000 range.


Commissioner Hunter clarified that the reason the staff was recommending relocating the house toward the north was to minimize impact on views from the Bay Trail.


With respect to the garage height, Commissioner Hunter noted the applicant’s calculations were slightly different from the City’s.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the applicant’s drawings are based on his topographic map, while the City uses a different benchmark.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant provided a cross-section of the proposed breezeway.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the staff has not seen a cross-section.  Commissioner Hunter asked staff to comment on the likelihood the interior courtyard or the breezeway could be converted to living space in the future.  Senior Planner Tune said the staff recommends recording a deed restriction reflecting the property owner’s agreement to comply with the rules.  He stated that the intent is that areas not included in the floor area would not be converted to habitable space.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out the breezeway would be roofed, but the courtyard would not be covered.  Senior Planner Tune added that interior courtyards are not unusual in houses this size.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant first.


Nelson Cheung, applicant, explained that the interior courtyard will be protected from the wind, and it will receive plenty of light for plants and a garden.  He stated there is no intent to cover the courtyard.


Mr. Cheung noted the breezeway is an unpaved surface on a downward slope.  He said the area will be more like yard space than living space.  He added that the main purpose of the breezeway is to provide wind protection.


Commissioner Hunter thanked Mr. Cheung and his family for working with the City and members of the community in revising his plans.  He commended him for respecting the height limitation and other restrictions.  Commissioner Hunter asked for more details about the height of the proposed breezeway.  Mr. Cheung said the breezeway follows the natural slope; he added that his architect could provide precise measurements.


Mr. Cheung noted the interior courtyard allows the house to have a gabled roof with a lower pitch all around, a good solution for the height limit.


Commissioner Hunter commented that many Bay Area houses have courtyards, and he cited Eichler designs as an example.


Commissioner Maturo asked if staff’s proposed revisions to provide a 10-foot setback on the north side were acceptable to the applicant.  Mr. Cheung said his architect might have a better solution.


David Stull, applicant’s architect, indicated he developed a proposal that addresses the square footage, but the 10-foot setback is still a problem.  Instead of changing the design of the house, he said, it would be preferable to reduce square footage by having a two-car garage instead of a three-car garage, eliminating the covered front porch, and cutting space elsewhere.  He expressed a willingness to work with staff to resolve these issues.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the applicant and architect to consider reducing the area of the master bedroom.  He noted that seemed to be a more obvious solution than eliminating some of the articulation and livability features.  Mr. Stull stated that he had a plan meeting the 5,500-square-foot limit, but the lot coverage and north setback were still issues.


Mr. Stull said the breezeway will be 8 to 10 feet high, sloping downward from the courtyard, and the courtyard itself is on a downhill slope.  He noted that the fence and doors in the breezeway will serve as a windbreak.


Commissioner Hunter asked why the courtyard was not designed as a flat living space like a solarium.  Mr. Stull said he initially envisioned a flat yard, but the sloped topography will accomplish the same goals and be just as usable.  He noted Mr. Cheung’s father is an avid gardener, and the area can be planted with trees, a water feature, and a garden.


Commissioner Hunter noted the possibility of accessing the breezeway from William Avenue, the fire road running east of the lot.  Mr. Cheung said he had two large trucks he planned to park outside, plus two cars inside the garage, and would not be using the breezeway for his vehicles.  He confirmed there was plenty of parking space for guests and other relatives.


Mr. Cheung added that the sloped courtyard was a compromise between gardening space for his father and views of the water in the distance.


Commissioner Lentz asked if Mr. Cheung liked the current design better than the original design.  Mr. Cheung acknowledged that the latest design was better for elderly people and children.  He said he still preferred tall houses.  Commissioner Lentz expressed his appreciation to Mr. Cheung for listening to the concerns of staff and his neighbors and developing a better proposal.


Mr. Cheung requested that the breezeway not be counted as habitable space.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the plans show gates at the entrance to the driveway.  He suggested that Mr. Cheung confer with staff about emergency access issues.  Mr. Cheung said the gate will have a lock box with a key for emergency responders.  He added that he was fortunate the fire station was in close proximity to his property.


Chairman Jameel complimented the applicant and architect for the improved plans and their willingness to comply with the 5,500-square-foot limit.  


Chairman Jameel drew attention to Condition B, regarding reorienting the house, eliminating a bathroom, and reducing the size of the master bedroom and laundry.  He asked if these changes were acceptable.  Mr. Stull noted the garage was flipped to the other side of the house, and other adjustments were made to pull the house much closer to the north property line.  He pointed out the north side sits against the hill, and the need to provide yard space there causes a small jog on the northeast side of the house.  He stated that these adjustments are consistent with the intent of the requirement.


Mr. Cheung described his plans for a stepped retaining wall along the hillside.


Storrs Hoen commented that the design follows the hillside well and the house is beautiful.  He commended the applicant for doing such a good job.


Mr. Hoen said the Planning Commission previously granted a variance that allowed the applicant to build on the ridgeline to some extent.  He supported the staff recommendation to allow more lot coverage, but only if the applicant accepts the alternative site plan recommended by the City.  He noted that the intent of the reorientation is to pull the house away from the southern side of the lot to allow unobstructed view corridors from the Bay to the mountain.  Mr. Hoen recommended that the City verify the height as one of the conditions of approval.  


Mr. Hoen asked for an explanation of the City’s lot coverage requirement and questioned whether interior courtyards should be excluded.  He said he understood the purposes of the lot coverage limit include to allow space between homes and to provide wildlife corridors.  He pointed out that a private, enclosed space does not achieve either purpose.


Dan Ames complimented Mr. Cheung’s architect for the improved design.  He expressed support for Senior Planner Tune’s recommendation regarding eliminating a bathroom or reconfiguring the master bedroom to comply with the previous variance.


Chairman Jameel said correspondence from Susan “Sam” Moreau will be made part of the record on this matter.  Commissioner Hunter noted that Ms. Moreau was urging the City to reject the variance.


Mr. Hoen observed that having the master bedroom jut in instead of out could increase light and windows while reducing the floor area.  Mr. Stull stated that he favored finding other places to reduce the area.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Jameel noted Condition B seems to be the major issue. 


Commissioners agreed that 5,500 square feet should be the maximum size allowed for the house.  


Commissioner Lentz said he was inclined to grant the lot coverage variance because of the lot’s substandard size compared to others in the area.


Commissioner Hunter noted the intent of the lot coverage requirement was to ensure ample outdoor space between houses.  He said the interior courtyard is a desirable amenity, but it results in less green space outside.  He observed that moving the house north was to provide a better view corridor, but now the applicant wants the building to jut out farther to provide more light.  Commissioner Hunter encouraged the architect to continue working to revise the design to comply with the City’s lot coverage requirement.


Commissioner Hunter added that he had no problem with the chimney height limit or the garage height.


Commissioner Maturo said she had concerns about the recommendation to put the house farther north with a 10-foot setback.  She asked if the house could be rotated in another way to avoid the setback problem.  Senior Planner Tune referred to page H-1-30 of the staff report for a view of how the house would look if it were rotated and had a 10-foot setback.  He clarified that the rotation and setback need to be done in combination to achieve the desired result of maintaining the view corridor along the south side of the property.


Commissioner Lentz noted the staff is recommending a 15-degree rotation and the applicant is requesting a 7-degree rotation.  He expressed his opinion that the 15-degree shift would provide the owner with a better view of the Bay and Mount Diablo in the distance.


Commissioner Maturo said Ms. Moreau’s email cites concerns about maintaining the butterfly corridor.


Commissioner Lentz asked Mr. Stull how far he thought the house could be shifted to address this issue.  Mr. Stull said he would need to study this possibility in more detail.  He agreed that a 15-degree rotation might improve the view, but he expressed concern about its impact on the master bedroom space.  He argued for reducing square footage elsewhere.  Mr. Stull added that he would be happy to work with the staff to resolve these details.  He urged the Planning Commission to approve the applicant’s request.


Commissioner Lentz suggested having the applicant come back with a revised design before approving the variance request.


Commissioner Hunter said he favored approving the variance with appropriate conditions and letting the applicant work out the details with staff.  


Commissioner Maturo agreed.  She clarified that the variance called for moving the house and keeping a 10-foot setback on the north side, but not a 15 percent rotation.  She observed that Mr. Cheung’s proposal provides more than a 10-foot setback.  She suggested letting the architect and staff determine the exact percentage of rotation based on maximizing the view corridor.  


Commissioner Lentz said he favored giving the applicant some latitude and considering a compromise.


Chairman Jameel proposed approving the variance with the conditions recommended by the staff, without specifying the rotation percentage.


Commissioner Hunter moved to conditionally approve the variance to exceed the 25 percent lot coverage limit in order to provide no more than 5,500 square feet of floor area, including the breezeway, and to amend Condition B as recommended by the staff.  He clarified the motion was to approve the staff recommendation.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  529 Visitacion Avenue; Use Permit UP-6-06; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept one garage space and two in-tandem driveway spaces (including one subcompact) in lieu of two covered spaces and one on/off-street space for first- and second-floor additions; Jeff Bernard & Tasleem Kachra, applicants and owners; APN 007-392-070


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes to extend the first floor of the house forward, add a floor above, and flip the location of the one-car garage below.  A new garage slab would be excavated lower to reduce the slope of the drivew to less than the 20 percent limit.  Senior Planner Tune noted a use permit is required to modify the parking requirement of two garage or carport spaces, plus one on/off-street space, while the applicant is proposing a standard garage space, plus two in-tandem spaces in the driveway.  He drew attention to the staff report for a description of the findings necessary for approval of the use permit.


Senior Planner Tune stated that given the relatively small size of the proposed house, staff recommends requiring only two standard-size parking spaces.  He noted if the use permit is denied, the applicant would be required to do additional excavation and redesign the entryway.  He said staff recommends conditional approval.


Commissioner Hunter asked if there is parking congestion in this area.  Senior Planner Tune responded that staff has not conducted a specific parking demand survey, but parking is a typical problem in Central Brisbane.  He said staff is recommending excluding on-street parking from being recognized as meeting the requirements for this project.  He added there is no on-street parking there that complies with City standards, but vehicles do park on curbs and sidewalks.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission first.


Jeff Bernard, applicant, introduced his wife, Tasleem Kachra.  He said that when they purchased the house two years ago, they discovered the space was too narrow for a two-car garage.  He noted the plans call for a one-car garage and excavating the garage lower to reduce the slope of the driveway.  He added that if the two tandem spaces are approved, vehicles currently parked along the street could be parked on his property instead.



Commissioner Hunter observed that allowing two cars in the driveway would result in three in-tandem parked cars including the garage.


Theodore Sailor, a next-door neighbor, said he has lived in Brisbane since 1929 and has lived in the same house since 1952.  He objected to the addition of a second story, noting it will obstruct his view, sunlight, and sunsets to the west.  He recommended imposing at least a 10-foot setback from his property rather than the proposed 6 feet. 


Chairman Jameel noted that the Planning Commission had received a letter from Mr. Sailor, as well as a letter from John Quilter regarding this project.


Commissioner Hunter stated that Mr. Quilter’s letter expresses concern about increasing the occupancy load of the residence, which will exacerbate the parking situation.


Mr. Sailor confirmed that there was a parking problem in the neighborhood.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the conditions proposed by staff were acceptable to the applicant.  Mr. Bernard stated that all conditions were acceptable.


Mr. Bernard showed a map of the area and pointed out that only two of the eight houses in the neighborhood were single-story structures.


Ms. Kachra and Mr. Bernard described their current arrangements with neighbors regarding on-street parking.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz expressed his opinion that the applicant’s proposed design would be best for the neighborhood.


Commissioner Hunter asked how many cars the applicant owned, and Mr. Bernard replied that he owned two cars.


Commissioner Hunter noted the City discourages tandem parking arrangements, for both convenience and safety.  He observed that this 30-foot lot is narrow compared to the normal 50-foot width.  He expressed support for staff’s recommendation.


Commissioner Lentz moved to conditionally approve the use permit as recommended by staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Chairman Jameel thanked Associate Planner Johnson for the updated meeting schedule.  


Community Development Director Prince said the Planning Commission will hold its regular meetings during August, while staff gathers background information on the Land Use element and subareas of the General Plan for special meetings later in the year.  


Director Prince noted that the Commission will have special presentations on toxic remediation issues and community policing, and probably two more work sessions before completing its review of the Safety element.  He advised that the Open Space and Conservation element will come next, followed by Circulation.


Commissioner Lentz asked about finalizing the Recreation element.  Director Prince reported that staff had received feedback from the school district.  He noted review of this element can be completed at the final work session, along with fire protection and other unfinished sections.


Commissioner Maturo noted the Planning Commission is scheduled to have a joint meeting with the City Council on August 21.  Director Prince said he thought the purpose of that meeting was to discuss the Baylands EIR consultant.  He offered to check and confirm that meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Jameel commented that during a recent visit to Phoenix, he saw considerable development, but no solar panels.  He noted the area has an untapped source of wind power as well, but people do not seem to be paying any attention to energy efficiency and water conservation.


Commissioner Hunter said some Brisbane citizens have been disturbed by off-hours construction on the Tunnel Avenue bridge.  He reported that he contacted the project manager and learned that the work has to be done at certain hours to avoid interfering with railroad operations.  He stated that there is a permit for the work.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the regular meeting on August 10, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:10 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Haji Jameel, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

